
 

 

 
 
 

Graduate Board 
Room 57, Stodder Hall 

Thursday, February 22, 2018 
Refreshments - 3:00 pm 

Meeting – 3:15 pm 
 

 
AGENDA 

 

 

 

1. Welcome 

 

2. Approval of the December 2017 Graduate Board minutes 

 

3. January 2018 Curriculum Committee Report 

 

4. Updates: 

 

a. Maine Impact Week/Student Research Symposium 

 

b. Graduate Commencement 

 

c. Graduate enrollment management update 

 

d. FYI:  Dual concentration/certification in Special Education 

 

5. Review of Graduate Certificate proposal in Surveying Engineering 

 

6. Review of substantive change proposal for MS in Economics 

 

7. Items arising 

 
 



Graduate Board 

Room 57, Stodder Hall 

December 14, 2017 

 

Attending: P. Agrrawal, J. Artesani, M. Blaszkiewicz, D. Bousfield, T. Bowden, S. Butler, S. 

Delcourt, S. Ell, J. Ferland, C. Gerbi, L. Hicks, C. Isenhour, S. Jain, Z. Jin, J. Kelley, M. 

Kienzler, M. Kinnison, A. Knightly, M. LaRocque, S. Marrs, I. Mette, D. Neivandt, S. Ohno, B. 

Olsen, E. Pandiscio, J. Rosenbaum, M. Shea, C. Sponarski, M. Tajvidi, K. Vekasi, C. Villacorta 

Gonzales 

 

Graduate School: C. Burgess 

 

1. Review/Approval of the October Graduate Board meeting minutes  

Motion to approve, seconded, approved with two abstentions. 

 

2.  November/December 2017 Curriculum Committee Reports 

S. Delcourt presented the following courses which were recommended by the Curriculum 

Committee at their November 1st meeting for approval by the GB. 

 

New Courses: 

AVS 546 - Forage Science and Range Management 

AVS 577 - Zoonoses and Animal Health 

HTY 665 - Digital and Spatial History 

MEE 559 - Engineering Optimization 

SMS 563 - Fisheries Policy and Management 

 

Modifications: 

BUA 601 - Data Analysis for Business 

SFR 545 - Adhesion and Adhesives Technology 

 

Motion to approve, seconded, unanimously approved. 

 

3.  Short Items 

a) Waldron and Hunter fellowship nominations: 

Hunter Fellowship deadline was last Friday, December 8, 2017 with three nominations 

for four awards slots. Provided all nominees meet the minimum requirements, all three 

should receive fellowships. There were 18 nominees for the Waldron fellowship; it is 

likely that only two $25,000 fellowships will be awarded. Two awards will be carried 

over from last year, which reduced the amount of funding available for the awards this 

year. If additional funding is found, a third fellowship is possible. The Executive 

Committee will review applications, and the fellowship recipients will be announced in 



early January. Next nominations will be for the Chase, Trustee and Atlantic Provinces 

scholarships in February 2018. 

 

b) Proposed Tax Cut Legislation 

The Graduate School and Margaret Nagle from the office of Marketing and 

Communication worked with representatives of Graduate Student Government to publish 

an Op-Ed in the Bangor Daily News on the potential impact of the tax cut legislation on 

graduate students supported by assistantships. GB members stated the most current 

version of the bill had been modified so that graduate tuition waivers would not be taxed. 

A group of graduate students visited Senator Collins’ office to ensure that she was aware 

of the importance of the issue. 

 

c) TargetX Feedback 

Feedback from GB members was generally positive, noting the much faster applicant 

response time to decisions. Undergraduate enrollment management has utilized TargetX 

successfully for a couple of years, however, the Graduate School is first in the UMaine 

System to implement an application and decision module which is much more 

complicated. 

 

d) Graduate School Commencement Update 

VP Varahramyan met with the President’s Cabinet and discussed moving forward with 

the plan to hold a separate formal Graduate School commencement in Spring 2018. The 

Graduate School commencement will be held in the Collins Center and is expected to 

start at 3:00pm instead of 4:00pm, leaving enough time to transition the space for the 

Nursing School pinning ceremony later that evening. There was a suggestion to have the 

faculty on stage during the ceremony to maximize space for guests. The plan is to give 

students a certain number of tickets and unused tickets will go to a pool for students who 

need more tickets. The number of tickets per student is still TBD. Doctoral students will 

still be hooded and receive their degrees at the Commencement ceremony on Saturday, 

but will be recognized in some way at the Graduate Commencement ceremony on Friday. 

 

e) Guidelines for Advisor/Advisee Relationships 

There is a current version of the guidelines document on Google Drive. S. Delcourt 

requested that the group review the document again to ensure previous comments were 

addressed and that no further comments are to be included. Some Graduate programs 

have Graduate Student handbooks that have language regarding vacation time and leaves 

by graduate students. S. Delcourt requested that copies of such are forwarded to him for 

review to ensure consistency with the new guidelines and to incorporate, as needed. The 

updated document and additional feedback will be reviewed again by S. Delcourt, M. 

Blaszkiewicz (President of Graduate Student Government) and E. Kilroy (VP of 



Graduate Student Government) and a revised document will be released in the spring for 

further discussion. 

 

f) CGS Meeting Summary 

D. Neivandt discussed the Council for Graduate Schools meeting that he, S. Delcourt and 

K. Varahramyan attended in Scottsdale, AZ, December 6-9, 2017. He reported that 

Michael Crow of Arizona State University gave a talk about fostering student access 

through expanding online classes. He also reported that Kristen Soltis Anderson gave a 

talk about the generalized behavior traits of Millennials (Myths and Truths about 

America’s Most Talked-About Generation). She discussed that Millennials tend to dislike 

labels, tend to avoid responsibility and commitment until they feel they have been given 

enough evidence that they should commit to something. They have expectations of speed 

and transparency in decision-making and conveyance of decisions. They tend to consider 

the ethical ramifications of their purchasing decisions and strongly value authenticity. 

 

S.Delcourt discussed a session he attended on accelerated graduate programs (4+1 and 

3+2 programs) and determined that UMaine is well positioned in the development of 

these programs and policies compared to other schools. One item of concern common 

among schools was effective marketing of these programs to undergraduate students. 

 

S. Delcourt also discussed a session he attended on the Three-Minute Thesis (3MT), a 

competition which serves as professional development for graduate students where a 

student has three minutes to present the essence of their thesis in a concise way that a 

nonacademic could understand. He noted that, in cooperation with the Foster Center for 

Innovation, the Graduate School is hoping to do some 3MT workshops during Spring 

2018, with the intention of making a competition part of the UMaine Student Symposium 

in April. 

 

g) Additional Information from GSG 

M. Blaszkiewicz announced a series of three grant-writing workshops for graduate 

students, which will include a panel of experts on foundation and external grants as well 

as a panel discussion with previous grant award recipients. Student participants will 

receive a writing assignment and peer review on an assigned topic. The goal is to have 

students attend all three workshops to receive a certificate and possibly earn CEU credits. 

 

4. Draft Guidelines for Assistantship Allocation 

S.Delcourt discussed the past and current methodology used for assistantship allocation to 

graduate programs. He noted that the allocation formula had not changed much since the 

early 2000s, and in some cases has not kept pace with the needs of growing graduate 

programs or the instructional needs of some undergraduate programs. He stated that the Dean 



has asked for the development of a data-driven process to help inform the allocation for new 

assistantships. Proposed metrics are: vitality (enrollment numbers and trends), capacity 

(faculty/student ratio; number of students funded; ratio of internal support to external 

support), and undergraduate instruction (undergraduate majors; undergraduate student credit 

hours). It was noted that these metrics are preliminary and are open for further discussion. 

Several questions and comments were provided by GB members indicating a need for further 

review on this topic before anything is finalized.  S. Delcourt added that VP Varahramyan 

and he are reviewing the data with individual college deans. 

 

5. Discussion of MBA Reorganization 

S. Delcourt and D. Neivandt continued the previous discussion regarding a proposed 

reorganization of the MBA program addressing questions and issues surrounding the 

organizational proposal. Given that the Graduate Board’s responsibility is over issues of 

graduate policy, there is a valid concern is that the organizational structure is inconsistent 

with the current Graduate School policy and the Graduate School’s Constitution. Other 

objections raised by GB members were funding sources, ownership of intellectual property, 

ongoing effect on faculty, and accreditation. It was noted that the Faculty Senate rejected the 

proposal, but steps continue to be taken to move the plan ahead.  VP Varahramyan will share 

the Graduate Board members’ concerns with the Provost. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 4:38pm. 


























